CHAIRMAN

STATE OF NEW HAMPSHIRE

COMMISSIONERS Kathryn M. Bailey Michael S. Giaimo

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR
Debra A. Howland



PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMISSION 21 S. Fruit St., Suite 10 Concord, N.H. 03301-2429

December 26, 2019

TDD Access: Relay NH 1-800-735-2964

Tel. (603) 271-2431

FAX No. 271-3878

Website: www.puc.nh.gov

Re: DG 17-023, Liberty Utilities (EnergyNorth Natural Gas) Corp. d/b/a Liberty Utilities NHPUC Tariff No. 8 Revision Adding Excess Flow Valves

DG 17-065, Northern Utilities, Inc. Excess Flow Valve Regulations

Docket Closure

To the Parties:

The above-captioned dockets were opened in response to regulations promulgated by the federal Pipeline and Hazardous Materials Safety Administration regarding excess flow valves (EFVs), safety devices installed on natural gas distribution pipelines, which are designed to reduce the risk of accidents. See 49 C.F.R. §§ 192.381-192.385 (2019) (Revised EFV Regulations). The Revised EFV Regulations, effective April 14, 2017, added new service categories in which the installation of EFVs was mandatory. They also required gas system operators to notify customers of their right to request installation of EFVs on service lines that are not being newly installed or replaced. The Revised EFV Regulations left the issue of who paid the cost of installing EFVs on service lines that are not being newly installed or replaced "to the operator's rate-setter." Id., § 192.383(d) (2019).

In Docket No. DG 17-023, Liberty Utilities (EnergyNorth Natural Gas) Corp. d/b/a Liberty Utilities (Liberty) requested the Commission's approval of a revised tariff, which would require customers to pay in advance for the installation of EFVs pursuant to the Revised EFV Regulations. In Docket No. DG 17-065, Northern Utilities, Inc. (Northern), on the other hand, proposed installing EFVs pursuant to the Revised EFV Regulations at no cost to customers, unless the customer requested an earlier "expedited" installation date. The Commission consolidated both dockets by secretarial letter issued on June 22, 2017.

In response to a motion filed by Commission Staff (Staff), in which Staff stated that the parties were working on a negotiated settlement, the Commission postponed the August 17, 2017 final hearing. No settlement agreement, however, was filed.

On December 12, 2019, Staff filed a memorandum recommending that the Commission issue a secretarial letter rejecting Liberty's proposed revised tariff and closing both dockets. Staff stated that, based on Liberty's and Northern's responses to the data requests it issued on

September 17, 2019, the Revised EFV Regulations have had a negligible impact on utility costs. From April 2017 to September 2019, Liberty, for example, installed only 8 EFVs on existing service lines. Based on the average annual cost of these installations, the impact on a Liberty residential customer's annual heating bill would be less than 5 cents. During the same time period, Northern did not install any EFVs.

Staff concluded that customers should not be charged for routine EFV installations, which costs should be recovered through base rates, consistent with how EFV installation costs on new services are recovered. According to Staff, customers should only be required to pay an incremental cost of installation of EFVs under circumstances which would result in higher than normal installation costs. It recommended that Liberty and Northern file proposed revised tariffs, which include a customer's right to request installation of an EFV pursuant to the Revised EFV Regulations, either prior to, or as part of, their next general rate filing. Neither Liberty nor Northern filed a response to Staff's recommendation.

Based on Staff's recommendation, the Commission has rejected Liberty's proposed revised tariff filed in Docket No. DG 17-023. Liberty and Northern shall file any proposed revised tariffs relating to the Revised EFV Regulations either prior to, or as part of, their next general rate filings. In addition, the Commission has closed Docket No. DG 17-023 and Docket No. DG 17-065.

Sincerely, Delic A. Harlas

Debra A. Howland Executive Director

cc: Service List (Electronically)

Docket File

Printed: 12/26/2019

ExecutiveDirector@puc.nh.gov Andrew.Mills@libertyutilities.com brian.frost@libertyutilities.com david.simek@libertyutilities.com donald.kreis@oca.nh.gov maureen.karpf@libertyutilities.con michael.sheehan@libertyutilities.cu ocalitigation@oca.nh.gov pradip.chattopadhyay@oca.nh.gov steven.mullen@libertyutilities.com epler@unitil.com al-azad.iqbal@puc.nh.gov amanda.noonan@puc.nh.gov david.shulock@puc.nh.gov joseph.vercellotti@puc.nh.gov lynn.fabrizio@puc.nh.gov randy.knepper@puc.nh.gov steve.frink@puc.nh.gov

Printed: 12/26/2019

ExecutiveDirector@puc.nh.gov
david.simek@libertyutilities.com
ocalitigation@oca.nh.gov
ryan.burns@libertyutilities.com
michael.sheehan@libertyutilities.co
al-azad.iqbal@puc.nh.gov
amanda.noonan@puc.nh.gov
joseph.vercellotti@puc.nh.gov
lynn.fabrizio@puc.nh.gov
randy.knepper@puc.nh.gov
steve.frink@puc.nh.gov